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For more information log on to www.model-a-wis.com   

The official newsletter of The Wisconsin Chapter Model "A" Ford Club of America  

It is the intent of the Wisconsin Chapter to serve as a medium of exchange of ideas, information, and materials for admirers of 
the Model A Ford and Model A era fashions; to help those admirers become better acquainted; and to maintain among its 
members the spirit of good fellowship and sociality through sponsored activities including the use of the Model A and family 
participation.  



Board of Directors 2011: 
President: Mike Quam 
414-491-3191  president@model-a-wis.com  

Vice President: Dave Boucher   262-662-2273 
vicepres@model-a-wis.com 

Secretary: Dave Huenink  262-378-4216 
secretary@model-a-wis.com 

Treasurer: Paul Piotrowski 
262-513-1089  treas@model-a-wis.com 

Outdoor: Gene Taurman 
262-242-0137    outdoor@model-a-wis.com  

Indoor: Mike Yokofich 414-651-1243 
 indoor@model-a-wis.com 

Technical: Neil Besougloff  262-560-1113 
techmeet@model-a-wis.com  

Club Accessories: Mike Clinnin 414-294-0238 
sales@model-a-wis.com 

Sunshine: Steve Lewis   262-628-4587 
awards@model-a-wis.com 
 

Volunteers for 2011: 
Editor: Sue Quam 
Home-262-785-9021  msquam@wi.rr.com 
 

Webmaster: Carl Doro  
414-259-9692  Webmaster@model-a-wis.com 

Club Property: Rich Miller  
262-782-2240    richandliz@peoplepc.com 

Tool Keeper: Bill Storey  
262-338-0452 

Paid Advertising: Ed Schultz 
262-251-3043 

Distribution: Marilyn Brojanac 
262-252-4340    marilyn@rodrian.com 

Distribution: Lorraine Schultz  
262-251-3043 

Club Photographer: Barb Sonnen, Jo Lene 
Jannsen and Peter Stauber 

Video Librarian: Ron Smith 
Home-262-628-3688  

Club Historians: Art & Sue Blazek 
262-538-4474      ablazek@wi.rr.com 

Oct. 9 Fall Tour - Hosts Marty & Jo Lene Jannsen   See page 3 
 

Oct. 20 Technical Seminar 7 p.m. at Mail Truck Model A Parts 8509 
S. Howell Ave., Oak Creek  See page 3 

Nov. 5 Veterans Day Parade - Host Neil Besougloff  See page 4 

Nov. 17 Technical Seminar 7 p.m.  at Mail Truck Model A Parts 
8509 S. Howell Ave., Oak Creek,  

Nov. 20 Waukesha Christmas Parade - Hosts Dave & Linda  
Huenink  See page 5 

Nov. 13 FIRST INDOOR MEETING & PIZZA PARTY At St. Aloysius 
Church—Gonzaga Hall 1414 S. 93rd Street, West Allis  See 
page 4 

Dec. Christmas Party- 

Jan. BANQUET - HOSTS NEEDED 
Jan. Elections and Custard Social– Co Hosts Cheryl Prochnow, 

Sally Neuenschwander, Mark Ackermann 

Jan. Technical Seminar–  

Feb. Indoor Event- 

Feb Technical Seminar–  

March March Indoor Meeting 

Feb. 19 WI Chapter MAFCA Swap Meet at Washington Cty Fair-
grounds 

Advanced Timing 
Scheduled Events  

for 2011 & 2012 
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FALL TOUR 
October 9, 2011 

Hosts 
Marty & Jo Lene Jannsen 

 
We will be departing at 10:00 a.m. from the Crossroads Restaurant (formerly Corfu) in Hubertus.  (In the 
shopping center just West of Highway 175 on Hubertus Road) 
 
We will be traveling to Theresa where our first stop will be “Confections for Any Occasion by Joel”.   
Joel will arrange a tour for us when we arrive.  He has a very interesting store and lunch area. There is a 
new gift store next door for your shopping pleasure.  Issy’s Place is a nearby bar that has great food for 
lunch if you wish.  Widmer’s Cheese Cellars (since 1922) has a store a block off of Main Street. 
 
Tours of the Juneau Homestead will be available starting at 1:00 p.m.  Solomon Juneau established a trad-
ing post in 1818 which became the origination of Milwaukee.  He was the first postmaster and the first 
president of the Village of Milwaukee. In 1848 he was elected the first mayor of the City of Milwaukee.   
 
We will end our trip at the Fox & Hounds Restaurant for refreshments in the lower level in the back. You 
may stay for dinner on your own.  There is a 2 for 1 pricing meal special starting a 4:00 p.m.  It is a good 
idea to make a reservation for dinner in advance.   
 

Here’s hoping for a Colorful and Sunny day!!!!!!!!!!!! 

October technical meet: front ends 
 
The Wisconsin Chapter’s first technical meet of the season will be 7 p.m. 
Thursday, Oct. 20, at Mail Truck Model A Parts in Oak Creek. 
 
Club member Roger Olsen will show us how to install king pins and perform 
other work on Model A front ends. 
 
Bring a chair and join us. As always there will be plenty of food and drink. 
 
Mail Truck Model A Parts is at 8509 South Howell Ave., Oak Creek. 
 
Questions? Call Tech meet coordinator Neil Besougloff at 262-408-1479 or the Model A parts shop at 414-
762-7288. 
 
Future dates: 
November’s meet will be Thursday, Nov. 17, at Mail Truck Model A Parts. The topic is mounting and bal-
ancing tires and front-end alignment. 
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Cars and drivers needed for annual Veterans Day parade 
 
Ten Model A’s are needed for the 48th annual Milwaukee Veterans Day Parade on 
Saturday, Nov. 5. The parade kicks off in downtown Milwaukee at 11 a.m. 
Lineup is approximately 10 a.m. 
 
As in past years, we will be giving members of the AMVETS organization rides 
during the parade. Usually we don’t fill all of our cars with veterans, but please leave room in your car 
for one or two AMVET riders just in case. 
 
We’ll meet 8:45 a.m. for a hearty breakfast and coffee (self pay) at Miss Katie’s Diner, 1900 West Cly-
bourn Street, Milwaukee (corner of 19th Street and Clybourn Street, one block south of Wisconsin Ave-
nue). 
 
Neil Besougloff is the event host. In order to coordinate the number of cars, please call Neil at 262-408-
1479 (cell) or email him at nbesougloff@sbcglobal.net.  

NOVEMBER INDOOR MEET MEETING and PIZZA PARTY 
Meeting starts at 1:30 p.m. November 13th  

 
It’s that time of year to gather around fellow Model "A"rs and have some pizza and 
socialize. 
We still have no one to chair this event, if you are interested please call Mike Yoko-
fich at 414-651-1243 
 

Please RSVP to me soon as possible so I know how many pizza’s to order.  
 

Mike Yokofich 
Meet Chairman 

WELCOME TO NEW MEMBER 
Paul Helbling of Racine 
pahlblg@yahoo.com 
Paul has a 1929 Roadster 
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49th Annual Waukesha Christmas Parade 
November 20th 

 
Come and join Dave and Linda Huenink with Morgan the Wonder dog sporting his holiday attire 
in the 49th annual Waukesha Christmas Parade. This is one last time to get your Model A out 
for the season. Each year has been in our favor - no snow and no rain and temperatures above 
32. So come and say hi to Santa, and make sure you are on his good list. The parade starts at 
4:00 in downtown Waukesha so we will line up at 3:00. We will meet again this year at the Cul-
vers (1720 Hwy 164) on the Hwy 164 bypass which is just south of Moorland Blvd by all the car 
dealerships. Any question please feel free to call 
Dave Huenink 262-378-4216. 

Sunshine Club Notes….. 
 
Our sympathy goes out to the family of Arlene Peterson.  Arlene passed away Saturday, August 28. She 
was a WI Chapter MAFCA member since May 1967. 
  
Club member, Sally Neuenschwander, spent some time in the hospital following surgery and is now home 
recovering.  We all wish her a speedy recovery. 
  
Sympathy goes out to Carl and Lu Doro.  Lu's sister, Virginia "Ginny" Byers-Kniech passed away Sept 8, 
2011. 
  
Sandi Davisson spent time in the hospital.  She is home now and we hope she continues 
to get better.   
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3146 S. 27th St 

 
OPEN 

Monday-  
Saturday 
10:30 am  

to 
7:00 pm 

Closed  
Sunday’s 
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This is the last meeting we will attend as representatives for our Wisconsin Chapter Inc., 
MAFCA.  The reason for the Wisconsin Chapter liaison for Wisconsin Rapids Reunion is so 
that person(s) could best represent the wishes of our club in matters that might come up ei-
ther at the planning meeting or other times during the year.   Opinions are gathered by e-mail 
or phone other than at the planning meeting or at Rapids. 
 
The 2012 Rapids Planning Meeting would be a good opportunity for a new liaison(s) to repre-
sent our club.  We would like to have someone(s) go to or meet us at the meeting to repre-
sent our Wisconsin Chapter. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Roger & Jan Olsen 

WI RAPIDS REUNION MEETING INFO 
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1st Annual Old Iron Swap Meet   
sponsored by the 

RICHFIELD HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
www.richfieldhistoricalsociety.org 

 
Sunday, October 2  

         8 a.m. to 4 p.m.  
       

Richfield Historical Park 
4399 Pleasant Hill Road 

Richfield, WI 53076 
 

Enter at Richfield Nature Park, Hwy. 164, ½ mile 
 north of Hwy. 167 

 
Antique gas engines and parts.  Vintage farm tractors and parts. 

Model A parts.  Model T parts.  Motorcycle parts. 
Auto and old cars.  Old farm related items. 

Old truck parts.  Antique tools. 
 

For more information: 
Mark and Sue Maahs,  

novoman@sbcglobal.net 
262-252-4328 

Parking:  Hwy 164 - ½ mile north of Hwy 167 

HWY 60 

      HWY  
HWY 175 

Swap 
Meet 

N 

S 

W E 

HWY 167 (Holy Hill Rd) 

HWY 41-45 

HWY 164  

Pleasant Hill Rd. 
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  Wisconsin Chapter Member  
  Al Downs 

Mail Truck Model A 
Providing all of your Model A needs 

8509 S. Howell Ave 
Oak Creek, Wi 53154 

414-762-7288 
 

We now offer shipping and Model A Service 

 

                                                From The President 
Well here we are nearing the end of our touring season where did the summer go? We still 
have a few outings ahead of us along with one last opportunity for you to run an event. The 
last tour of the year or Ghost Gallop has no host if nobody steps forward to host it we won’t 
have one. So here is your chance to help out your club and run an event. On that same note we 
have not had anyone step up and enter the elections for board of directors. The nominations 
will close this year as scheduled at the end of the December business meeting. Please give it some thought 
and try it, it is really a good way to get more involved in YOUR club.  
 
Please remember when submitting information to our newsletter editor the deadline is still the 15th of the 
month. Having items to the editor in a timely manner insures they get in our newsletter when you want 
them in and it also allows the editor to complete the paper on time. Also if you have information you want 
sent out to the members via e-mail, forward it to the club secretary who is in charge of that task. Our editor 
only assembles the newsletter with the information they receive, and the webmaster maintains our website. 
E-mails and websites are different systems.  
 
Looking back on the year so far we sure had some great events and we still have some good ones ahead. 
Please join us if you can, it’s a good club filled with inexpensive family fun. Remember we have our techni-
cal seminars starting this month so if you’re interested in working on your car and meeting people this is a 
great place to start. The first indoor meet of the year is November 13, with our kick off pizza party, a great 
place to meet members both old and new. We will be voting on a by-law change that day so plan to attend. 
Well that’s all I have for this month see you soon. 
 
Mike    
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  Model A Ford Club of America – Wisconsin Chapter 
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – September 10, 2011 

 
Board Member present: Mike Quam, Dave Boucher, Dave Huenink, Neil Besougloff, Mike Yokofich, Steve Lewis.   
Absent: Paul Piotrowski, Gene Taurman, Mike Clinnin 
 
President – Mike Q. – The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.  Mike had nothing to report. 
 
Vice President – Dave B. – The solicitation letters we sent to members who belong to the National Model A Club,  net‐
ted us one new member. Membership is now 277.  Mike Y. made the motion to accept this new member and Neil sec‐
onded.  Approved. 
 
Secretary – Dave H. ‐ A correction was made to the meeting minutes from our last board meeting.  We had five new 
members not six with membership being 276 not 277.  Mike Q. made motion to accept the minutes with this one cor‐
rection.  Mike Y. seconded.  Approved.  Mike Q. has reciprocal club newsletters. Gene T.  submitted an email stating the 
outdoor event sign‐ups are on target for 2012.  He also mentioned the fall tour in October has no host and his sugges‐
tion was to cancel it.  Dave B. had an idea for the tour and will pursue it further. Bob Greco sent us an email regarding 
the proposed forum area on the clubs web site. Mike Q. read it.  We discussed it and decided to invite Bob to the next 
indoor meeting to discuss our reasoning for not supporting the forum. 
 
Treasurer – Paul P. – We reviewed the treasurer’s report in Paul’s absence. Neil B. made a motion to accept the treas‐
urer’s report and Mike Y. seconded. Approved.  Bills  were presented. Dave B. made a motion to approve. Dave H. sec‐
onded. Approved.  Dave B. mentioned the income from a new member. 
 
Outdoor – Gene T.– Dave B. mentioned the May 13th 2012 event date on the events calendar will interfere with Moth‐
ers Day so the event date was changed to May 20th.  The date for the event May 25th – 28th, 2012 was brought up and 
changed to May 26th – 29th. The date for the event October 7th 2012 was changed to October 14th 2012.    
 
Indoor – Mike Y. – Mike has not yet talked to the contact at St. Aloysius but plans to this month to finalize the dates and 
contract for our indoor meets. 
 
Technical – Neil B. – Nothing to report. The October technical seminar topic is about the front end and the November 
topic is about tires with possibly the additional topic of front end alignment. Both seminars are at the Model A Mail 
Truck facility. 
 
Club accessories – Mike C. – Nothing to report 
 
Awards – Steve L. – Arlene Peterson passed away.  Sally Neuenschwander has been hospitalized. 
 
Old Business – A $100 gift card to Usingers was decided on for the MAFCA National Meet raffle. Mike Y. made a motion 
to approve and Dave B. seconded.  Approved.  The Red Cross was discussed as a charity for our club to donate to.  Dave 
B. will investigate how much of our donation goes to expenses and how much is actually used for those in need.  Neil B. 
gave an update on the flipper software for the website newsletter. We will ask Carl the cost and determine if the cost is 
yearly or a onetime cost. If the cost is less the $40, we will support doing it. 
 
New Business – Nothing to report 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:55pm.  Mike Y. made the motion and Dave B. seconded. 
Submitted by Dave Huenink 
WI Chapter MAFCA Secretary 



Reminiscing with the Historian 
By Art & Sue Blazek  
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Looking back in the Rearview Mirror…………….. 

It was a beautiful day at the Mitchell Manor Car Show.  A few clouds in the sky, bright 
sunshine, a light breeze and the temperature around 60. We couldn't ask for a better day. 
 
Robert Zeman, Rich Miller, Mark Ackerman, Ed and Joyce Churchill, and Dave Huenink 
with Morgan the wonder dog participated in the event.  There were a variety of other great 
looking cars which were in attendance.  We were joined by a member of the Ford Model T 
Club who brought his 1923 Depot Hack which was in beautiful shape.  The car was un-
restored and was in fabulous condition for being 88 years old.  
 
Time was spent reminiscing with the residents about their experiences in Model A's.  Boy 
did we hear some great stories. The food was out of this world - Frito Taco's with all the 
fixings and home made cookies in the shape of old cars. Morgan also provided help to the 
singer during the day doing his best with the vocals. It was determined he needs a little 
practice before next year. 
-Dave Huenink  

The Flying Flivver: Henry Ford’s Attempt to Make Us All Pilots  
by Ethan Trex 

“Mark my words: a combination airplane and motorcar is coming. You may smile, but it will come.” 
Auto magnate Henry Ford earned his fair share of ridicule in 1940 when he made that boisterous procla-
mation. The flying car may still be coming, but it’s certainly taking its sweet time. Seven decades later, 
there’s still no sign of it. 
What makes Ford’s confidence so mystifying is that the mogul had already spearheaded one attempt to put 
the common man in the sky, and that project had failed miserably. This is the story of that plane, the Ford 
Flivver. 
 
In 1924, Ford acquired the Stout Metal Airplane Company and 
began working on various designs for civilian aircraft. Ford’s air-
craft division had some successes, like the Ford Tri-Motor trans-
port plane that rolled out in 1926 and earned worldwide acclaim 
when Admiral Richard Byrd flew it over the South Pole in 1929. 

Henry Ford had bigger goals for the division, though. He had al-
ready put automobile ownership within the average American’s 
reach, so why not put a plane in every garage, too? The idea 
sounds ridiculous now – just as it probably did then – but Ford 
threw himself into the project. With engineer Otto Koppen at the 
helm, Ford’s aircraft division went to work building “the Model T 
of the air.”   Continued on next page………... 

Image of a Flivver reproduction via 
WikiMedia uploader FlugKerl2 

Interesting read that was emailed to me by Tony Sillman 
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Ford knew that successfully marketing a civilian plane would be tricky, so he charged Koppen with design-
ing a small, light craft. (Koppen later said that Ford wanted a plane that would fit in his office.) By the 
summer of 1926, Koppen had come up with an aircraft that fit the bill. The Ford Flivver was a small single-
seat plane that was just over 15 feet long and had a wingspan of just a hair under 23 feet. It ran on a 3-
cylinder, 35-horsepower engine made by the Ford company Anzani, and it weighed just 350 pounds when 
empty. 

As unlikely as the task initially sounded, Ford now had a prototype of his everyman’s plane. Now he just 
needed to work out the kinks, show it to the world, and get every American in his own plane. Ford unveiled 
the Flivver on his 63rd birthday, July 30, 1926, with the company’s trusty test pilot, 
Harry J. Brooks, at the controls. 

When Brooks took that initial public flight in the Flivver, it looked like Ford had hit 
another home run. As Popular Science reported at the time, several novel features of 
the plane made it seem feasible that your average Joe could get behind the controls. 
The plane’s flaps were arranged to give it maximum upward lift in small spaces, and a 
rear wheel made it possible to drive from one’s home to a makeshift runway. 
 
For the next year and a half, Brooks flew the original Flivver and two other prototypes 
as the company refined the design. Brooks loved the little plane so much that he actu-
ally used it to commute from his home to work. Brooks would tell the press, “Flying a plane like this is no 
more difficult than flying a large plane, except in this plane the pilot has to think a little faster.” 

Brooks was one of just two men ever to fly a Flivver. The other was Charles Lindbergh, and Lucky Lindy 
didn’t share Brooks’ enthusiasm for the design. Lindbergh later called the Flivver one of the worst planes 
he’d ever piloted. 

Brooks even attempted to fly one of the Flivvers from Michigan all the way down to Miami on a single 
tank of gas in January 1928. Although rough weather forced a landing in Asheville, NC, the flight still set 
an American distance record for light planes. Brooks reported that the efficient little plane still had plenty 
of fuel to finish the trip; when the storm passed, he continued on to Florida. 

Brooks’ trip to Florida turned out to be the tragic end for the Flivver project. In late February 1928, Brooks 
was cruising over the ocean just south of Melbourne, FL, when the Flivver’s engine locked up, smashing 
both plane and pilot into the water. The wreckage of the plane eventually washed ashore, but searchers 
never found Brooks’ body. 

Although Henry Ford moved quickly to announce that Brooks’ death wouldn’t alter the company’s planes 
for the Flivver, the project quickly went south. Ford and the young test pilot had become friends, and re-
ports surfaced that the mogul was distraught over Brooks’ death. As Ford’s guilt grew, he decided to end 
the Flivver project and get out of the light plane business entirely. 

Ford’s company later got back into the small aircraft business with projects like 1931′s Stout Skycar series, 
but Ford was never able to put the common man in the air. Seventy-one years after his infamous “flying 
car” speech and 83 years after the tragic crash of the Flivver prototype, we’re still waiting. 

Taken from website  http://www.mentalfloss.com/blogs/archives/100314    

Continued from prior page….. 
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CLASSIFIED ADS: 
 

Classified ads, such as the ones seen here are free.  To place your ad please contact the 
editor, Sue Quam at 262-785-9021 or by emailing your ad to: msquam@wi.rr.com  Ads 
run for one month unless notified to run them again. 
 
FOR SALE: Un-Restored 1930 Model A Fordor. Runs and drives well, rear fenders and running 
boards are patched, most of the interior is in nice shape, solid body, 12 volt system, alternator, 
leak less water pump. Call 262-993-8293 or 262-422-0976 Chris and Kate Rozman 
 
FOR SALE: 1931 Ford Phaeton, runs, and is in mint condition.  (920)583-4009.    
 
FOR SALE: 1972 Mercury Cyclone hood, very good condition, $300.00 O.B.O. 
                    1973 Mercury 4-11 posi rear end $200.00 O.B.O.  Call Ron at 414-327-1377 
 
WANTED: Club members to run for the Board of Directors.  Mini-
mum monthly time required, maximum club benefits in return. Free 
membership in WI Chapter MAFCA club and National MAFCA.  No 
resume required, submit your name to any current board member. 
Volunteer positions (listed in the front cover of the roster) are also 
available.  
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Please send all Wisconsin Chapter  
Correspondence to: 
WI Chapter MAFCA 

PO Box 26006 
Wauwatosa, WI 53226-0006 

For Monthly Paid  
Advertisements 

 contact:Ed Schultz 
Phone: 262-251-3043 

OUTDOOR MEET ADVISORY TEAM 
For help in running an event call: 

Jim Kummer 262-895-2897 
Stan Larson 262-251-1655 

Dave Boucher 262-662-2273 

NEED HELP WITH YOUR “A”?  QUESTIONS THAT YOU  
NEED ANSWERS TO?? 

Call our technical advisers :  
Wally Kaufman 262-628-3003    
Roger Olsen 262-554-7058   

Mike Brojanac 262-252-4340 



Send To: 
Dave Boucher 

Vice President/New Member 
Chairperson 

Wisconsin Chapter, MAFCA 
PO Box 26006 

Wauwatosa, WI 53226-0006 
Phone 262-662-2273 

 
**OCTOBER 2011 ** 

Wheeling the “A” 

Wisconsin Chapter MAFCA 
Marilyn Brojanac, Distribution 
N61 W15975 Beechwood Dr. 
Menomonee Falls. WI 53051 
 
 
 

Address Service Requested 

 

New Membership Application 
 

Name_______________________________________________________ __ Date__________________________ 
 
Address__________________________________________________________________ ____________________ 
 
City_________________________________________ State______________________  Zip__________________ 
 
Phone(_____)___________________ E-Mail________________________________________________________ 
 
Child or Children's names____________________________________________________________ 
 
Model A’s____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Send my newsletter via email______    or   US MAIL________ 
 

Dues for 2011 for the Wisconsin Chapter, MAFCA:  
Receiving the newsletter & roster via the internet is $20.00   
To receive the newsletter and the roster via the US Mail (first class) the  
dues are $30.00   New member applications are approved at the  
monthly Board of Directors meeting, which is the second 
Saturday of the month.  You will receive a welcome letter upon 
approval. Dues include membership only in the  
Wis. Chapter MAFCA until the end of the current calendar year. 
Make checks payable to Wis. Chapter MAFCA 
The Wisconsin Chapter MAFCA, Inc. recommends that you consider  
joining the National Model A Ford Club of America with the  
additional dues of $40.00 payable to them.   
Subject to change by National MAFCA and /or Wisconsin Chapter.  
 


